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E veryone carries around their own stereotype of people from a 
certain country or region. This can sometimes be prejudicial and 
jeopardize human and business relationships and careers, espe-

cially in this era of globalization. Despite the danger of roughly categoriz-
ing people based on their origins, we sometimes meet people who match 
the general features and think to ourselves “see?” with a knowing nod. I 
assume that most people who meet Kamlesh Prakash, Secretariat Research 
and Planning Program Officer, would say, “I knew it,” when they learn that 
he is from Fiji because he embodies the friendliness, generosity, and open-
ness associated with those beautiful islands renowned for their swaying 
palm trees and gentle breezes. 

“His cheerful, friendly disposition and personal passion for knowledge 
management (KM) throughout the meeting… made the learning and 
sharing sessions really enjoyable and open,” wrote a participant in a recent 
KM study meeting held in Malaysia of which Prakash was in charge. It is 
clear that other people also feel the same way about him. 

However, when you hear his enthusiastic, encouraging, enlightening 
presentations on any topic he is responsible for, you quickly realize that 
his easygoing disposition is not the result of his birthplace but rather of 
his confidence in his work. His consummate professionalism was again 

confirmed in the recently completed impact 
evaluation survey. Since Prakash was assigned to 
the project in March this year, his work schedule 
has been busier than ever. He managed to juggle 
the demands of issuing a project notification and 
developing questionnaires and the onsite interview instruments while co-
ordinating with NPOs. Although the project encountered a setback when 
the designated external expert became ill and had to withdraw from the 
mission, Prakash managed to keep all the balls in the air.

“It was impressive that he managed to identify a replacement expert who 
was both capable and available for such a difficult assignment on a tight 
schedule within only two days. I was pleasantly surprised at the scope of 
his professional network and his risk-management capacity,” commented 
a Secretariat colleague. Despite everything, Prakash completed his mission 
on schedule, visiting six countries with the expert in tow as planned. When 
he returned to the office from the first batch of interviews, this writer 
witnessed Prakash hard at work catching up with the backlog on his desk 
and preparing for another 10-day mission. Although he looked somewhat 
tired, he still had that smile on his face showing his true character and for-
titude. Or maybe that is just because he is from `miles of isles and isles of 
smiles.’  Please correct me if I am wrong. 

People behind the scenes: Kamlesh Prakash

APEAEN holds 4th International Conference

A PO alumni bodies form networks of productivity practitioners, profession-
als, and stakeholders, which create opportunities to exchange experiences 
and skill sets in specific areas of interest. The Asia-Pacific Association 

of Educators in Agriculture and Environment (APEAEN), an alliance of educa-
tors formed after a 1997 APO project, has proven that a regional network of APO 
alumni is a powerful channel for information sharing. 

Starting on 3 August 2009, the APEAEN, in collaboration with Obihiro University 
of Agriculture and Veterinary Medicine and Obihiro City Office, conducted a 
four-day international conference in Obihiro, Hokkaido, Japan. The fourth bien-
nial conference was also supported by agricultural cooperatives in Obihiro and 
Shihoro and international institutions and organizations including the FAO and 
APO. The APO dispatched two resource speakers, President of EARTH University 
Dr. Jose Zaglul, Costa Rica, and Chung Hsing University Professor Dr. Shiann-
Gwo Jeang, Republic of China, under the auspices of its Technical Expert Services 
Program. APO Agriculture Department Director Song Hyun Choi attended the 
opening ceremony and delivered a congratulatory address in which he said that, 
“When organizing projects, the APO always emphasizes the importance of follow-
up activities by participants, and hence we encourage them to establish networks 
among themselves. The APEAEN is a shining example of such a network and the 
APO is proud of its success.” 

The fourth APEAEN conference had the theme Education for Sustainable Com-
munity Development with Emphasis on Cooperation with Communities. It 
brought together more than 250 participants from academic institutions, com-
munity development organizations, and government offices from the Asia-Pacific 
region. “The success of the APEAEN is founded on all its members sharing com-
mon interests and needs. Therefore they are always interested in exchanging infor-
mation. Another factor is its good governance, especially its dynamic Secretariat,” 
commented Adjunct Professor of Agricultural Education Dr. Samuel T. Mancebo, 
University of the Philippines Los Baños, and APEAEN treasurer. The Secretariat 

is operated by four staff, headed by Executive Director Dr. Cely S. Binoya, Profes-
sor and Extension Director, Camarines Sur State Agricultural College, the Philip-
pines. They contribute their time and expertise to association activities including 
Web site management, publications, and communication with members. 

The conference included an educational tour of agricultural cooperatives in Obi-
hiro and Shihoro. The participants saw how agricultural schools and universities 
work together to achieve better farm productivity. Good educational practices in 
agriculture and the environment and good extension practices were described in 
24 presentations in parallel sessions. There were also five poster presentations by 
students from the Republic of Korea. The conference concluded with summations 
by Dr. Zaglul and Senior Extension, Education and Communications Officer Dr. 
Malcolm P. Hazelman, FAO. The APO is happy to support the activities of APO 
alumni bodies and looks forward to the establishment of more organizations like 
the APEAEN. 

Panel discussion in progress 


